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Licensing

From: Brooks, Christopher <Christopher.BROOKS1@norfolk.police.uk>

Sent: 02 March 2021 08:33

To: Licensing

Cc: Woods, Suzanne

Subject: FW: Suffield Arms, Station Road, Thorpe Market

Dear licensing team, 

This email confirms police have received the application for a premises licence and the DPS consent form for the 

above premises. 

With the additional conditions agreed below on the application to promote the crime and disorder licensing 

objective, there are no police objections. 

Chris Brooks 

Licensing Officer 

Norfolk Constabulary

Bethel Street Police Station

Norwich, Norfolk, NR2 1NN 

Mobile 07825 582890 

From: Simone Tattersall <simone@theguntonarms.co.uk>  

Sent: 26 February 2021 15:30 

To: Brooks, Christopher <Christopher.BROOKS1@norfolk.police.uk> 

Cc: Woods, Suzanne <Suzanne.Woods@norfolk.police.uk>; Tracey Manning <tracey@suffieldarms.com> 

Subject: RE: Suffield Arms, Station Road, Thorpe Market 

Hi Chris, 

Thank you for talking me through the recommended amendments. 

Please go ahead and amend the wording on the application. 

Kind Regards, 

Simone Tattersall 

General Manager 

The Gunton Arms 

01263 832010 

From: Brooks, Christopher <Christopher.BROOKS1@norfolk.police.uk> 

Sent: 26 February 2021 14:17 

To: Simone Tattersall <simone@theguntonarms.co.uk> 

Cc: Woods, Suzanne <Suzanne.Woods@norfolk.police.uk> 

Subject: Suffield Arms, Station Road, Thorpe Market 

Dear Simone, 

I am processing your application for a premises licence 

APPENDIX C
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You have made some offerings to promote the licensing objectives in section M,  but could I ask that you consider 

the following wording in sub-section b), the prevention of crime and disorder please? 

 

1. Challenge 25 will be implemented and a refusals register maintained 

2. CCTV images will be stored for 28 days and made available to the authorities on reasonable request. 

 

Please advise if you are happy to amend the wording on your application to those above by responding to this email, 

or please call if you wish to discuss them. 

 

Best wishes, 

 

 

Chris Brooks 

Licensing Officer  
Norfolk Constabulary 
Bethel Street Police Station 
Norwich, Norfolk, NR2 1NN 

Mobile 07825 582890 

 

 

This e-mail carries a disclaimer 

Go here to view Norfolk Constabulary Disclaimer 
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Licensing

From: Amanda Barker >

Sent: 01 March 2021 13:26

To: Licensing

Subject: WK/210001748 THE SUFFIELD ARMS

Categories: Sarah, Nicky

Dear Sir 

We intend to make a representation to the new application WK/210001748  The Suffield Arms. 

We are concerned that there is no blue premises licence application notice attached to the premises, but there are two ‘fake’ 

notices attached to the builders’ temporary fencing at the premises. 

Please can you ensure the correct notice is displayed at The Suffield Arms, and that the confusing ‘fake’ notices are removed, as 

they will cause confusion to anyone reading them.  See attached photos, one ‘fake’ notice stating that representations should be 

made by 11/02/2021 and the other by 17/03/2021. 

Why are the applicants putting up unofficial notices?  Perhaps you could ask them? 

We look forward to hearing from you. 

With thanks 

John and Amanda Barker 

Meadow View 

Chapel Road 

Southrepps NR11 8UW 
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Sent from my iPhone 
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Mr Christopher Burden 

 

 

Southrepps 

NR11  

 

Licensing Section North Norfolk District Council 

Licence application WK/210001748 -  

Suffield Arms, Station Road, Thorpe Market, Norfolk, NR11 8UE 

We wish to object to the above application in its present form. 

Reasons for representation: 

The Prevention of Public Nuisance 

The Suffield arms is positioned in a prominent elevated rural position above the village of Lower 

Street Southrepps. Iin particular, within view of, and overlooking, a group of properties (6) facing 

south towards the Suffield arms. The prevailing wind direction for this area is from the South West, 

and this means we hear all activities which take place from the Station direction including trains 

departing  from Gunton station and construction work being carried out at the Suffield Arms, the 

noise from which we have tolerated for 4 years with the hope that a positive local amenity would be 

the end result that we could all enjoy. 

The location of the Suffield Arms is such that as it is in a quiet rural area, where we can hear a dog 

barking at a farm 1 mile away, not a city, town or coastal entertainment resort therefore we feel it is 

unnecessary to have extended hours for music, alcohol or food beyond 11pm. 

Lower Southrepps has been  designated a Conservation area by North Norfolk District Council, our 

properties lie within the conservation area and under WHO guidelines adopted by Historic England 

and promoted by North Norfolk District Council "existing quiet outdoor areas (parkland and 

conservation) should be preserved and the ratio of intruding noise to natural background sound 

should be kept low."  

Our rural location means for years we have been able to enjoy very low ambient noise levels around  

40 dbl during daytime hours down to 30 dbl in the evening and at night. 

The WHO has described noise at night as having a negative effect on health. Noise levels in excess of 

+5 bl above the ambient level (30 dbl) would have an adverse affect on our health and well being. 

Noise levels in excess of +10 dbl e.g. 40dbl would have a significant adverse impact on our health. 

The proposed application extending operational hours beyond 11pm will significantly affect our 

rights under article 8 of the Human rights Act  "A right to enjoy your existing home peacefully." 

Amplified Live and recorded music which could be heard from our properties will be detrimental to 

our enjoyment of our home environment, house and gardens. 



The walled garden surrounding the Suffield Arms has been kept both low and open to the North, 

wonderful for outside guests to view open countryside to the North but  does not prevent noise 

being heard emanating  from the premises particularly during the summer when windows are open 

for ventilation or from patrons in the newly formed garden area. 

 



The plan submitted G111/003/J with the application do not seem to represent what is happing on 

the ground with extended car parking facilities outside facing the residential properties in question 

increasing our exposure to noise from vehicles arriving and leaving at night. In particular concern is 

the access to the adjacent field with levelling and hard core being put in place outside of the 

property boundaries. 

We already know the effect noise has on us all in Lower Southrepps as even though it is 2 miles 

away, music from the sister property "Gunton Arms" during its most recent music festival was at 

such a level that it could be heard here and we had to sleep in a back room and close windows to get 

any sleep. 

With the provision of food and alcohol until 2am, guests leaving in the early hours will disturb local 

residents during their sleeping hours and be a general public nuisance as this is only just over 300m 

away. 

Public Safety, crime and disorder. 

The location of the Suffield Arms with single lane access  is such that the addition of alcohol for 

extended periods will make the local single track roads dangerous for use by other road users with 

the possibility of accidents and disagreements.  

Summary 

We are truly disappointed with the form and content of this application. 

We were all looking forward to the development and opening of the Suffield Arms as a local venue 

where we, our families, locals and guests staying at Forty Winks could  walk and have a meal and 

quiet drink. 

A neighbour told us an unofficial notice had appeared on the premises fence/gate but he was unable 

to read it as it was set back from the highway beyond a locked fence/gate. I visited to view but was 

told the gate was locked and I could not get any closer to view. Luckily I had a zoom on my phone 

camera and took a picture which I was able to enlarge. The visibility has since been improved. 

As far as we are aware there has been no local advance consultation as to the form of the proposed 

operation, in fact in a newspaper report,  the owner has said he will keep the plans under wraps. 

Due to the current lockdown it is impossible to collect the views of local residents especially as many 

are retired without access to media and many like us shielding  due to vulnerability. 

We fear an operation which does not cater for locals but a food/entertainment  venue attracting non 

- locals disturbing the peace and quiet of the countryside with an effect on residents and local 

wildlife and far from being a local amenity. 

The original planning application show expected staffing levels at or around 8 persons. 

The solution22 advertisement for an Assistant general manager for the Suffield Arms states 

"supervising a team of up to 30."  



We are truly worried about this development and concerned of the affect an extended premises 

license will have on our local mainly elderly, retired and vulnerable population. 

We hope that any premises license granted, limits the activities to normal licensing hours 11am to 

11 pm with just indoor background music on most occasions but maybe we could accept a night 

during the summer until midnight and maybe New Years eve till 1am when a temporary licence 

could be requested and awarded for extended hours when we would be able to make alternative 

arrangements. 

May we also recommend that prior to public opening, an onsite appraisal of  sound levels is 

undertaken to set noise levels to ensure that our rights are not affected. 

After a very difficult year under lockdown we hope that we will not be forced to lock ourselves back 

inside our properties and close windows to avoid disturbance. 

We trust the Council accepts its duty to prevent any public nuisance, avoid complaints of statutory 

nuisance with subsequent abatement notices and ensure all activities are not continued beyond 

11pm and any noise before then, kept within the curtilage of the premises at all times. 

 

Signed:   

     C.D. Burden    Date:- 17/03/2021 

 

 



Mrs S. Burden Home owner and  

Self Employed Manager of Forty Winks Bed and Breakfast Business. 

 

Long Lane 

Southrepps 

NR11  

 

Licensing Section North Norfolk District Council 

Licence application WK/210001748 -  

Suffield Arms, Station Road, Thorpe Market, Norfolk, NR11 8UE 

I wish to object to the above application in its present form. 

Reasons for representation: 

The Prevention of Public Nuisance 

Since 2015, we have been successfully running our Bed and Breakfast from our 

home in Lower Street Southrepps. The guest accommodation is a converted 

barn and sits just across the field ( 336m) from the newly developed Suffield 

Arms. The majority of our guests are elderly, disabled, and some with learning 

disabilities come with their carers.  

Our feedback clearly shows that the our guests chose our establishment 

because of our very quiet rural location and wildlife, especially the Nature 

Reserve. Many spend a lot of time with us sitting in our purpose built Gazebo 

area to read or just relax, or with binoculars just watching the deer, birds, owls, 

birds of prey, and other wildlife or just observing the stars. 

The recent loss of the barrier of mature trees due to the Autumn wind storm, 

has also opened up a further channel for noise from the South (the location of 

the Suffield Arms) and to date we have no indication they will be replaced.  

The Barn (Forty Winks B&B)  has experienced on many occasions sound and 

vibrations from the constant noise of the ongoing building work during the last 

4 years, diggers, reversing bells, etc,  from the Suffield Arms, with the 

prevailing wind direction from the Gunton Railway station. We have never 

made a complaint about this, despite having to apologise to our guests on 



several occasions, because we believed this was going to develop into a small 

country pub, that both our guests and the local village could enjoy, which was 

what we believed the owner had said was going to happen in a Newspaper 

article. 

Live music and extended hours beyond 11pm will have a detrimental effect on 

our business, our guests and our right to a peaceful life. 

Objections 

Despite researching both local and NNDC literature, I can find no referral 

relating to any consultations with local people or local Businesses. Our 

established B&B  is so close, that I am sadly shocked that the proposal for an 

extended music licence and eating/ drinking licence would even be a 

considered, knowing that if granted, my Business would be so gravely affected 

to the point I may have to close.   I not only run the B&B, but I am also my 

husband's carer, and this is my only form of income.  

The size and positioning of the South wall, is confirmation that there has been 

no consultation with myself as a Business, other Businesses, or the elderly 

neighbours or villagers. The only sound protection the new wall offers, is to the 

station, not at all to us, our Business, or our neighbours which is open to the 

North. 

Internet connection 

Looking at the recent advertisements for staffing, (30) the owners intentions 

are to cater for far more people than originally proposed, where 8 staff were 

suggested. This would mean that those expected to use the pub could be 

excessive. For years we have been unable to obtain any strong broadband 

signal, despite providers trying, and we only obtain around 10mbps. Our B and 

B guests have to sit in the Gazebo area, to use their phones, and internet is 

slow...if the Suffield arms provides internet access for  guests, as it does for it's 

sister pub the Gunton Arms, then we will all be severely affected in this area, 

and being a small village with a high volume of elderly people, many entirely 

dependent on internet for family contact, especially during these volatile Covid 

times. 



  As The Sister pub, the Gunton Arms already has the space and facilities for 

live music, and our village people can hear that more than well enough even 

though it is 2 miles away, I believe it is very unfair to the people and wildlife of 

Southrepps to disrupt the tranquillity of this quiet little village and hamlet any 

further. The people of this village have suffered enough trauma, with so many 

having to remain mostly in shielding for over a year now. Mental health, 

already severely compromised, would be further affected by the granting of 

permissions and licences for something that we believe has the potential to 

covertly 'swell' and damage rural life as we know it. 

We would have welcomed a small village pub, with regular hours, and internal 

low key background music, and occasional special nights a couple of times a 

year for an extended licence ...eg New Years Eve, or VE day, but the proposed 

Premises License proposals are just far too much, for a tiny village, the  

residents, and businesses. 

We welcome a premises license where all operations cease at 11pm, no 

outdoor music and noise is kept to a minimum during opening hours. 

 

Signature:               

          Date:  17/03/21 

                       Mrs S Burden 
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Licensing

From: puds2 >

Sent: 16 March 2021 19:13

To: Licensing

Subject: WK/210001748

Good Evening, 

 

It is with dismay that I have just learnt that the Owners of the Suffield Arms have put in an application for a 

late licence to serve food & alcohol and also to have amplified music and live bands, this is somewhat 

alarming in a conservation area that is very close to the common which is full of wild life and I can not quite 

believe it is even being considered. 

 

I have also learnt that if given and granted what they are asking for they will then ferry their guests from the 

Gunton Arms so that the partying and drinking can carry on by mini bus this is unacceptable in a day and 

age when we are supposed to be protecting the wild life and countryside not decimating it, if indeed the 

Suffield Arms is supposed to be a traditional pub then it should act like one no loud music, no after hours 

drinking and definitely not late night licence. 

 

If the owners want a Tapas bar ask them to move to a town where noise and light pollution doesn't matter, I 

know for a fact noise travels at night, light disturbs birds moths and bats all of which are prevalent in Lower 

Southrepps. 

 

I strongly oppose this application and I hope just for once that North Norfolk District Council will actually 

do the right thing and protect the environment that surround The Suffield Arms and not grant this licence. 

 

Yours Sincerely 

 

Anna Kloczkov 
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Licensing

From: Nancy Rayner 

Sent: 18 March 2021 13:32

To: Licensing

Subject: WK/210001748 Suffield Arms, Station Road, Thorpe Market, Norfolk, NR11 8UE

Categories: Sarah

It has just been brought to my notice the proposed licensing plans for above premises. Being a resident of 

southrepps there has in the past been live music events held at these premises on the odd occasion and the 

noise level from such events travels a considerable way. Therefore our household is very much opposed to 

the future plans proposed. Southrepps is a quiet village and with what I have read and understand from 

proposed opening hours it sounds as though the premises are to become a night club. There are numerous 

issues associated with this, i.e noise late at night from traffic on quiet lanes. No public transport available to 

alleviate this, as trains stop running from gunton station by the proposed closing time. Proposed opening 

hours for 7 days a week at inconsiderate times. The issue of litter. Safety to members of public as there is no 

street lightening. In my opinion this proposed facility is not the kind of premises for a quiet Norfolk village. 

Originally it was thought the premises was going to be brought back to a country village 

pub.                                                                                                        Yours 

sincerely                                               Nancy Rayner 
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Licensing

From: Julie Skipper >

Sent: 15 March 2021 18:23

To: Licensing

Subject: The Suffield Arms licensing objection

Categories: Nicky, Sarah

 

Dear Sir, 

 

I am emailing you to express our concern of the proposed licensing of the Suffield Arms. 

 

My objections are as follows. 

 

Music and entertainment outside until 11.00pm.  This will unfortunately be in earshot of the local community which 

predominantly consist of elderly retired residents. When the pub was previously open there were indeed numerous 

calls to the police because of the noise and disturbance. 

 

I certainly object to the 2.00am license as this would be totally unacceptable in this area, again causing noise and a 

nuisance to the local fraternity. This is NOT a ‘Prince of Wales’ road in a city and should therefore not be granted the 

extended licence. 

 

Station road is regularly used by dog walkers and the increased traffic will unfortunately become a danger. Leaving 

Station road at the junction is already precarious without having a drink at the pub and not forgetting the local 

primary school too. 

 

In very close proximity to the Suffield Arms, there is an area of woodland which is home and a sanctuary to many 

deer and wildlife. One certainly feels that loud music will frighten them and they will therefore have to seek refuge 

elsewhere which will be a shame. 

 

Many thanks  

 

Kind regards  

 

 

Julia 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Sent from my iPad 
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Licensing

From: Elaine Pugh 

Sent: 05 March 2021 07:24

To: Licensing

Subject: Fw: REPRESENTATION FROM SOUTHREPPS PARISH COUNCIL - SUFFIELD ARMS, 

THORPE MARKET - DRAFT EMAIL

Categories: Nicky

Dear Licensing Department 

 

Southrepps Parish Council are writing on behalf of the local residents in Lower Southrepps. 

 

We have spoken to the applicant in detail and have ironed out a few of the 

perceived fears within the application, for which we thank them. 

 

The main concern is that of noise which in the past has been a cause of great 

concern to the local mostly older residents and the small bed and breakfast owners. 

Discussing this matter at length with the applicant we have been informed that 

the types of events previously endured will not be held at the premises. 

 

The one other area which we feel needs addressing in the application is Part 3  

on the Operating Schedule - Provision of late night refreshment be reduced from  

11.00pm to 5am to 11pm to 2am. 

 

We understand that the reason it states until 5am is for flexibility.   

In order to support the concerns of our resident's we consider that this reduction  

is more balanced. 

 

We have undertaken consultation with the applicant and the advice of the 

Licensing Department for which we thank them for their time and consideration. 

 

On a positive note, the majority of the community welcomes this additional 

facility in our neighbouring Parish and we trust it will become a great success 

and bring additional employment and draw tourism to our area. 

 

This matter was discussed at our Parish Council meeting on 3rd March 2021 

held via Zoom Minute number 8. 

 

Kind regards 

Elaine Pugh 

Clerk to Southrepps Parish Council 
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Licensing

From: Maggie 

Sent: 27 February 2021 09:15

To: Licensing

Subject: Application WK/210001748. Suffield Arms, NR118UE

Importance: High

Categories: Nicky

 

I wish to register strong opposition to this application on the following grounds :- 

 

I live in close proximity to these premises and the provision of music and alcohol 7 days a week until 01.00. and 

02.00 is totally unacceptable. 

It is a know fact that availability of alcohol for such long periods will promote irresponsible behaviour. 

The expansion of the car park belonging to this property will allow for large numbers which will generate vehicle 

noise and the inevitable voices (which are usually louder after consumption of alcohol) of the patrons , especially on 

departure. 

The property is opposite a very small isolated railway station and the possibility of having to encounter people who 

have consumed too much alcohol is disturbing. 

Also, the establishment is on a  very small country lane and close to a school. 

This is a small rural village, a large part of it’s appeal to residents is the peace and tranquility it affords us. It is not an 

appropriate situation for the proposed usage. 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

Mrs M S Tranter 

1 Wayside Cottages, Long Lane, Southrepps, NR11 8UT 

01263 834691 
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